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MINUTES


JANUARY 29, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update

1. Review and provide direction on Economic Development Chapter

Community Development Director Prince said state law requires cities to adopt general plans that address physical development, but economic development is an optional element.  He noted that Brisbane’s position is best described in the quotation at the bottom of Page 54:  “Without preserving and renewing the natural environment, there is no economic development strategy that can bring prosperity to a community.”  He added that this reflects the three “E’s” of sustainability:  economics, environment, and social equity.

Director Prince reviewed the proposed goals and introductory text.  He said staff recommends a few minor revisions to the goals and addition of two paragraphs to update the text.  He noted the additional language recognizes the establishment and intent of the redevelopment agency, explains the City’s financial challenges, and identifies sources of City revenues.  Director Prince drew attention to the two new programs proposed for Policy 8.

Director Prince advised that Page 3 was inadvertently omitted from the meeting packet, and he provided copies of the missing page.  He also offered to provide copies of the article by Ray Miller cited in the footnote.

Director Prince noted the update to the third section on employment opportunities.

Director Prince said City Manager Holstine and Finance Director Schillinger were on hand to help answer questions.

CM Conway referred to the proposed new language regarding water and sewer rates on Page 51.  He asked what the staff meant by “even more needs to be done to ensure that these funds will not need to borrow money from the General Fund in the future, as it has done in the past.”  City Manager Holstine said the intent of the statement is to indicate that the water and utility funds are still underfunded in terms of meeting long-term capital and operational needs.  He noted that this problem will be lessened if the City is successful in obtaining federal funds for some of the projects.  Mayor Waldo confirmed that the funds are not self-sustaining yet.

CM Conway asked if “more needs to be done” refers to rate increases, and City Manager Holstine acknowledged this was a likelihood.

CM Conway drew attention to the third paragraph on Page 52, second sentence, and recommended deleting the word “a” before “secure and stable.”  He noted that Program 8e refers to working with the Chamber of Commerce, and he asked for an update on the Chamber’s economic development activities.  City Manager Holstine questioned whether the Chamber should be placed in that role, suggesting it might be more appropriate as a staff objective.

Finance Director Schillinger observed that this program came from the 1994 General Plan.  He expressed his opinion there might still be role for the Chamber in helping the City develop an overall economic development plan to frame its activities.  He noted this program helps achieve that.  Finance Director Schillinger suggested updating and keeping Program 8e.

CM Barnes commented that the Chamber of Commerce currently focuses on producing its bi-annual map and directory, and its staffing constraints limit its ability to coordinate and organize economic development activities.

Finance Director Schillinger said CM Richardson has talked about encouraging the Chamber to take the lead in working with local businesses to create a directory of job openings.  He noted there are a number of programs the City and Chamber could be working on jointly.

CM Richardson remarked that having a part-time director may not be sufficient for the Chamber, and added that she was disappointed by Chamber’s lack of initiative.  She expressed support for a “Hire Brisbane First” program to encourage local businesses to hire local residents before going outside for employees.

Mayor Waldo asked if the Council has a committee that deals specifically with the Chamber, and City Manager Holstine responded that the Council’s Economic Vitality Subcommittee deals with business licenses and related issues.  Councilmembers agreed to work through this subcommittee.

CM Conway proposed adding a new program under Policy 8:  “Prepare an economic element with regards to the potential Baylands development that will specifically designate funds that will go to education, water and sewer fund, and open space fund.”  He said by “education,” he meant funding for local school programs, such as additional classes, after-school activities, and transportation.

Mayor Waldo asked what source of funding CM Conway envisioned.  CM Conway recommended allocating a portion of sales tax revenues and other revenues derived from the Baylands development for these purposes.  City Manager Holstine said the Baylands development will probably generate some sales tax revenues.  He cautioned that it might be unwise to commit to any allocation in advance, noting that changes in the local economy, such as the departure of one or more major businesses, could significantly affect the City’s revenues.  He recommended giving the City Council enough flexibility and discretion to adjust to changes as they occur.

CM Conway said he thought satisfactory language could be drafted to address that issue.

CM Barnes expressed concern that changes in the state economy could also affect Brisbane’s financial situation, and he cited diversions of local tax revenues in past years as an example.  He said he supported the causes CM Conway identified, but was reluctant to commit to any allocation, given this uncertainty.

CM Richardson recommended stating the intention that funding these items will not cause deficits in other funds.  Mayor Waldo noted this is an issue of priorities for the Council to decide when reviewing and approving each year’s budget.

Mayor Waldo encouraged the staff and CM Conway to work together to draft appropriate language to express the intent of funding those activities when financial conditions allow.

Director Prince noted the chart on Page 52 refers to three policies from the Health and Safety element, and he read Policies 146, 147, and 148.  He said that after considering their placement, staff now recommends keeping them in the Health and Safety element.

Referring to Page 48, Item 1, CM Bologoff recommended rewording the last sentence to avoid saying the redevelopment agency “never used” its eminent domain power.  City Attorney Toppel pointed out this is a historical statement, and there are no records of the redevelopment agency having used eminent domain.  He clarified that the water tank property was acquired by the City, not the redevelopment agency.  Councilmembers expressed concern about ruling out that possibility.

Mayor Waldo observed that the statement does not imply the City is relinquishing its power of eminent domain.  He suggested that the staff revisit the wording of that item.

CM Barnes questioned the need for the statement “determined necessary by the community” in the third point on the first page.  He suggested saying, “. . . provides sufficient City revenues for community needs.”  

Finance Director Schillinger said the intent was to say that services provided by the City should be determined by the community, not by some outside entity.  CM Barnes observed that decisions about what services need to be provided are made by the City Council.  Mayor Waldo pointed out that the City Council is ultimately responsible to the community.  He proposed revising that language as follows:  “. . . provides sufficient City revenues for City services and other community needs.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.

CM Barnes stated that he reviewed the latest indicators from Sustainable San Mateo County and noted some interesting statistics.  He said the document states that a family of three needed an estimated $62,000 in 2004 to remain self-sufficient, and over one third of all County residents have considering leaving because of the area’s high cost of living.  To incorporate the concept of social equity in this section, he suggested adding a new bullet point to the title page:  “Brisbane will be a place where economic development . . . facilitates employment of residents of all economic strata.”  Councilmembers expressed support for this addition.

Referring to the last point on the title page, CM Barnes recommended changing the last goal to read:  “Brisbane will be a place where economic development . . . preserves and replenishes natural resources.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.

CM Barnes noted the indicators report also said only 12 percent of County households can afford to purchase a median-priced home in November of 2005; the median price at that time was $854,858, requiring an annual income of $174,997 to qualify.  He said that in spite of first-time homebuyer assistance programs offered by Brisbane, Daly City, South San Francisco, and Millbrae, a family earning the median countywide income of $95,000 could not afford a house, or even a condominium.  He emphasized the need to recognize the need for housing when considering commercial development in the Baylands.  CM Barnes questioned where people working at the Baylands will be able to afford to live.  He recommended making the companies who come to the Baylands share some responsibility to provide housing for employees in the region.

CM Barnes proposed adding the following statement:  “Brisbane will be a place where economic development . . . plays an active role in addressing the development’s housing demand.”  He suggested leaving open the question of how to meet the demand.  CM Richardson noted that transportation impacts also need to be considered.  

After some discussion, Councilmembers expressed support for the concept suggested by CM Barnes and asked the staff to refine the language.

CM Bologoff expressed concern about spurring businesses to play an active role in promoting housing, which may be contrary to the wishes of the community.  

CM Barnes drew attention to the bottom of Page 48, and suggested inserting a mention of affordable housing after Item f.  He noted that part of the tax increment discussed in this section is used for a 20-percent set-aside for low- and moderate-income housing. 

CM Barnes said he had a few grammatical revisions to the first couple of paragraphs that he would submit to the staff.

CM Barnes noted the first red paragraph on Page 49, third line, refers to a “full-service city,” and he proposed replacing that term with the language from the title page about supplying basic City services and community needs.  Finance Director Schillinger explained that “full-service city” is considered a term-of-art in the city management arena; he said staff will provide a better description.

In the second paragraph on Page 49, CM Barnes recommended rewording the sentence in the middle to say that Proposition A does not address the continuing loss of ERAF funds.  Referring to the third red paragraph on Page 49, CM Barnes suggested mentioning that over $1 million of Brisbane’s sale tax revenues go to County transportation funds. 

Councilmembers expressed support for the revisions. 

CM Richardson stated that some cities are looking at how much benefit they receive for the transportation money they pay to the County.

Referring to Page 50, CM Barnes noted the last sentence in the large paragraph refers to “preserving” property values, and he recommended finding a better word.

CM Barnes said he would submit some grammatical changes on Page 51.  Referring to the middle of the red paragraph discussed by CM Conway earlier, he pointed out that enterprise funds such as the water and sewer funds are required to be self-sustaining.  He suggested deleting the language about the general fund.  

City Attorney Toppel clarified that the City is required to provide funding to deliver services, and if rates are insufficient, money can be borrowed from the general fund, as the City has done.  He advised that although there is no legal requirement, the City can add a policy that funds should be self-sustaining.

City Manager Holstine said the staff will reword that language.

CM Barnes noted the title of the pie chart should be “Projected General Fund Revenues for 2006-07.”  He said the caption mentions the difference between commercial and residential property tax revenues, but the pie chart does not illustrate that distinction.  Finance Director Schillinger indicated the chart can be revised to show both sources.  CM Barnes proposed changing “businesses contribute” to “business activity contributes.”

In the last line on Page 52, CM Barnes asked if the word “their” referred to “businesses” or “community.”  Finance Director Schillinger clarified that “their” referred to “businesses.”

CM Barnes pointed out that the word “building” in Program 8f was misspelled.

Referring to Program 8j, CM Barnes suggested replacing “meet community values” with “reflect community values.”  

Mayor Waldo asked what was intending by “recognize,” and City Manager Holstine said ideas include recognizing people at City Council meetings and sending letters from the Mayor to commend them for their contributions and accomplishments.

CM Barnes recalled discussion of incentives for businesses that share community values.  Finance Director Schillinger commented that it is difficult to find criteria to evaluate nebulous traits like values.  City Manager Holstine said some businesses have questioned the idea of tax credits as incentives.

CM Richardson recommended rewording Program 8j to say, “Recognize businesses that meet community values while providing necessary revenues to meet community needs.”  CM Conway proposed adding “through the use of business license or tax incentives.”  Councilmembers agreed that the first “meet” should be changed to “reflect.”

CM Bologoff commented that “community needs” was vague.  He said he preferred “community service demands.”

Referring to the Chapter 4 goals, CM Richardson recommended changing the word “grow” to “expand.”

On Page 49, third paragraph, CM Richardson noted the statement that most of Brisbane’s tax revenues come from ten businesses is inconsistent with statements elsewhere about five businesses.  Finance Director Schillinger stated that the top ten businesses produce 83 percent, and the top five businesses account for more than half; the point was that Brisbane is very dependent on ten businesses.  Mayor Waldo suggested saying, “The top ten businesses in Brisbane produce,” with a percentage figure, “and the top five produce,” with another figure.  Finance Director Schillinger said he could make that revision.

Mayor Waldo noted the last line on Page 49 should begin a separate paragraph.  He said he would submit a few changes on Pages 50 and 51 to the staff.

Referring to Program 9a, Mayor Waldo pointed out that the second line should read “consideration of these . . . ,” and he recommended rewording the part about giving “consideration to residency of equally qualified applicants.”

Mayor Waldo welcomed input from members of the public.

Ray Miller, Brisbane resident, said he liked the Economic Development element and found the discussion at this meeting very helpful.  He proposed two minor revisions.  On Page 52, Program 8g, he suggested adding “and beyond” after “project areas.”  He said tax increment funds have funded some projects outside the redevelopment areas, and he cited the library and the water tank as examples.

Mr. Miller suggested keeping open the possibility of funding projects outside redevelopment areas by including this in the General Plan.  City Manager Holstine advised that there have been significant changes in redevelopment law since the mid-1990’s, some restricting what cities can do with redevelopment funds.  He clarified that under current law, the redevelopment agency would need to change the boundaries of the redevelopment areas to include the property to be developed with redevelopment agency funds.

City Attorney Toppel added that there are situations when cities can use redevelopment funds for housing projects outside project areas.

Mr. Miller recommended not limiting the City’s ability in this respect.

Mr. Miller supported the comments made by CM Barnes about employee housing and suggested the following alternative wording for this goal:  “Brisbane will be a place where economic development . . . takes into account the housing needs of employees.”  Mayor Waldo said he liked this language.

Mr. Miller said he liked the recognition that economic development must be done within the context of sustainability and endorsed the language proposed.

There were no other members of the audience who wished to address the City Council on this matter.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Barnes moved that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was seconded by CM Conway, unanimously approved by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:58 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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